
  

 

   
   

 

   
   

  
  

 

    
    

   
 

   
    

 

     
   

   
       

   
 

  

Tab 57 
M e m o r a n d u m 

To: CHAIR AND COMMISSIONERS  CTC Meeting:  January 18-19, 2017  

Reference No.:  4.17  
Action  

From:   SUSAN BRANSEN  
Executive Director  

Subject:  ACTIVE TRANSPORTATION PROGRAM  AMENDMENT  –  PROJECT SCOPE  
CHANGE REQUEST  

ISSUE:  

Should the California Transportation Commission (Commission) approve the scope change 
requested by the City of Laguna Hills (City) for the Cycle 1 Active Transportation Program (ATP) 
La Paz Sidewalk Widening Project (PPNO 2170I)? 

RECOMMENDATION: 

Commission staff recommends that the Commission deny the City’s request to change the project 
scope for the La Paz Sidewalk Widening Project.  This recommendation is consistent with the 
Department of Transportation’s (Department) recommendation to the Commission that it does not 
support the requested scope change unless the City of Laguna Hills identifies and commits local 
and/or regional funds to construct the entire project scope as contained in the awarded ATP project 
application.   

The proposed scope change would not provide the project scope and benefits promised at the time 
the application was submitted to the Commission for programming. The amendment request seeks 
to reduce the project scope by approximately 70%. The ATP project application stated that the 
project would construct 1220 feet of sidewalk.  The scope change request would construct only 
320 feet of sidewalk.  The Department has advised the Commission this 70% scope reduction will 
significantly reduce the project scope and benefits promised the Commission at the time of 
programming.  

The ATP is a competitive program and applicants are awarded funding based on the promised 
scope of work and project benefits set forth in the project application.  The integrity of the ATP 
cannot be assured if applicants are subsequently permitted to significantly reduce promised scope 
of work and benefits. In this case, the La Paz Sidewalk Widening Project was evaluated and scored 
based on the scope of work and project benefits stated in the City’s ATP application.  The project 
was selected from more than 771 project applications seeking in excess of $1 billion.  Ultimately, 
this project was one of 265 projects programmed by the Commission.  Since only $367 million 
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was available for the 2014 Cycle I ATP, more than 500 project applicants seeking ATP funds were 
not awarded funding. 

BACKGROUND: 

The City of Laguna Hills – La Paz Sidewalk Widening Project was adopted into the Metropolitan 
Planning Organization Component of the Cycle 1 ATP on November 12, 2014.  The original 
project application requested and resulted in a commitment of ATP funds totaling $478,000 
towards the $540,000 project to widen the existing four foot wide sidewalks to eight feet on both 
the south and north sides of La Paz Road.  During the design and right-of-way phases of the project, 
the City determined that project costs would be over three times the amount awarded through the 
ATP. 

On August 23, 2016, the City proposed a scope change request that would reduce the original 
scope set forth in the project application by approximately 70%. The Department communicated 
with the City and proposed several scope alternatives that would essentially retain the benefits 
described in the original project application.  The City declined to pursue these or other alternatives 
that would provide the benefits originally promised at the time of programming or commit the 
necessary additional funds to carry out the programmed project.  

The Commission’s March 20, 2014 Cycle I ATP Guidelines require the following as a condition 
of the project allocation: 

• The implementing agency to submit semi-annual reports on the activities and progress made 
toward implementation of the project and a final delivery report. An agency implementing a 
project in the MPO selected portion of the program must also submit copies of its semi-annual 
reports and of its final delivery report to the MPO. The purpose of the reports is to ensure that 
the project is executed in a timely fashion and is within the scope and budget identified when 
the decision was made to fund the project. 

• Within one year of the project becoming operable, the implementing agency must provide a 
final delivery report to the Commission which includes: 
o The scope of the completed project as compared to the programmed project. 
o Before and after photos documenting the project. 
o The final costs as compared to the approved project budget. 
o Project duration as compared to the project schedule in the project application. 
o Performance outcomes derived from the project as compared to those described in the 

project application. This should include before and after pedestrian and/or bicycle counts, 
and an explanation of the methodology for conduction counts. 
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